
  
    
      
    
  


Orokamonogatari

CHAPTER TWO


SURUGA BONEHEAD
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The question of when kouhai Oshino Ougi appeared is something
I couldn’t recall. It feels like we’ve been together since he transferred, but
I don’t think there was anything specific that brought us together — maybe
that’s what people mean by getting along without knowing it. Nah, with a bit of
effort I have an inkling of how I first met that self-proclaimed number one fan
of mine, but every time I picture it, something, or rather, everything, in that
episode changes.


It
felt like something out of the blue, or maybe it was Hanekawa-senpai who
introduced us to each other, it could’ve been all digital and started from a
text, or maybe it was through basketball club… the more I think about it, the
more I’m sure we actually first met yesterday.


It
might be better to ask the man himself, but as soon as I saw those dark pupils
and that black smile, all my questions magically went away, like that, even
until today.


Whatever,
it’s the present that matters, not the past.


For
in the end, the real existence of Oshino Ougi posed no real danger.
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‘Well,
Araragi-senpai, much as I don’t want to say it, haven’t you been getting
careless cleaning up my room? I’ve been hesitant over saying this, but for your
sake, here’s some advice: to put it simply, you’ve become lazy. If you’re
tidying up anyway, then please do it thoroughly in every nook and cranny. I
thought it was you, Araragi-senpai, who wanted to clean up my room? If you’re
half-assing a job then you might as well not have done it.’


These
words of advice, of sincerity, of loyalty to my saviour Araragi-senpai were met
with an unexpected amount of anger, so throughout the month, I was the one who
cleaned my room.


He’d
have room in his heart to heed advice from his kouhai back in high school, but
it seems that adulthood changed him in more ways than one.


Araragi-senpai
is now nineteen years old. 


In a
different world, that’s the same age as the Nonsense Bearer.


Speaking
of being alone, I was more than a spectator in the year Araragi helped clean my
room. Time is ripe for letting the world know that Kanbaru Suruga, eighteen
years of age, can clean her own room with supreme efficiency and skill.


I
say ‘let the world know’, it was more letting grandpa and grandma know. Yet in
this whole ruckus with Araragi-senpai, I was given a huge talking-to by that
sweet old couple. Like a hook turn. For grandpa and grandma to side not with
me, but with my senpai… I was shocked.


Well,
whatever.


As
long as my room looked squeaky clean, they’ll be impressed; so I rolled up my
sleeves and spent this first day of summer break not on my homework, but on
cleaning my room.


Although
I did say ‘throughout the month’, to do this every month would leave me
little room to revise for my matriculation examinations. For now, though, let’s
at least keep it up through the year. Small bits of progress will eventually
accumulate, though the only thing that’s been accumulating so far is garbage.
Still, it’s a tidiness that’ll definitely make Araragi-senpai apologise once he
saw how neat my room has become.


Not
that he even replies to my texts anymore…


To
have no motivation in cleaning up without a disgruntled senpai is a poorer
reflection on myself. Well, now’s the time for less brains and more brawn.


With
that, I worked myself until noon. If I took a picture then, captioned it ‘Look
how hard I’m tidying up’ and sent it to him, surely it’ll make him reply back.


To
be honest, this was the first time I was ever ignored by Araragi-senpai.
Thoughts like these were all I had to console my crying heart, as I grappled
with what looked like a waste collection point. My own two hands — it might be
a better idea to wear work gloves first.


This
place is full of stuff that could get hurt from just a touch.


Another
look at the room made me realise just how dire it was.


It’s
like a monkey came and wrecked the place.


Everything
was static, but I could clearly hear this ‘gochaa…’ sound in my head. I
couldn’t see the floor, of course, and nothing stood upright. My time in
athletics certainly came in handy, but this was a room that would overwhelm any
ordinary girl…


A
hundred seventy-litre bin bags were standing by, though they’d have to come in
much later… I first have to sort through these delicately-balanced stacks.


Araragi-senpai
has always scolded me like a brother at the end of their tether. It may be a
sizeable room, but the amount of stuff I have easily dwarfs that. I’ve got way
too many things on my hands…


Alarmingly
so, if that’s the right way of putting it.[bookmark: _ftnref1][1]


Funny
that I’ve bought loads of storage boxes for such an occasion, but they ended up
being the things that take up the most space… I’m going to need storage boxes
for these storage boxes.


Storage
boxes aside, I’ve got enough junk cardboard and styrofoam boxes lying around…
couldn’t I just move them to the next room for the time being?


A
thought that ignores the fact that the next room over was also filled with
junk. What about the room next to that? The same pitiable sight filled my eyes
— a sight that is pushing me to just torch the whole lot.


But
every time I pick up what looked like pieces of junk, I’d think ‘hey, it’s
still usable’ or ‘I really wanted this when I bought it’ and all of a sudden,
it’s not rubbish anymore. Necessary things becoming unnecessary as they pile up
— what kind of logic is this?


By
the looks of it, it’d be impossible to get even one part done by noon. Or the
entire summer break, for that matter. An untidy room isn’t that big of a deal;
I could study in school or at the library, I could sleep at
Senjougahara-senpai’s place… these ‘reasons that an untidy room isn’t that big
of a deal’ started dancing around my head, taunting me.


Besides,
it would be very inconvenient if I injured myself cleaning up, and this time
could be better spent training and exercising, readying myself for a return to
the basketball club in university… a proper reason indeed, and properly
tempting as well, but I held out in the end, because it was more important to
get back on Araragi-senpai’s good side.


A
bit of hope.


You
could also say it’s a gamble.


…But
upon realising the time limit I’ve got, sorting what I need and don’t need
would take up too much time. If I don’t carry on with the determination to
throw everything out, that finish line would never be in sight. And the floor,
for that matter.


I’ll
have to give up all of my possessions.


Recycling,
giving them away, the thought of that makes me want to go sleep instead.


Just
discard it all.


Discard
discard discard discard.


(Discard)100.


It
is a bit of a shame, but whatever.


I’ll
buy another when I fancy it again.


Keeps
the money flowing.


There’s
plenty of things here that can’t be bought a second time, but since it’s
already living in the junk pile, it probably means I might as well never have
had it.


The
only remaining problem is to sort out the recyclables from the stuff going into
the incinerators… but this place is quite lax with stuff like that, which is a
huge help for me… I’m just a bit concerned for the environment.


And
so, I gave myself up to giving my things up.
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Is
it even a surprise that everything went against my will the first time I gave
it my all? My progress has been next to nothing. To throw away everything I
come across is a recklessness I can get behind, and puts me in a competitive
mood, but sometimes I just couldn’t help pausing things.


When
I’ve found something that will affect my life if I discard it, I must
make a hairy decision on the spot. Sometimes I’d find a key that presumably
opens up something else I don’t know, or what looks like a mechanical part, or
something I simply have no idea of, and am even less certain about throwing it
away. I felt like an archaeologist in the field, sorting out plain stones from
fossils. I put all these uncertain items aside, and soon the room was filled
with them. I think I ended up with more of a mess than when I started.


Noon
— the time when I should have cleaned up an entire section, came. If I did send
a picture to Araragi-senpai, he’d speed over here out of pure worriment. Though
a part of the goal, it’s also the least mature way of going about it.


If
I’m sparing some time for lunch, I can spare at least one square centimetre of
floor in this room — this was the thought that kept me going, but then I found
another item that I’ve never used, but I’m uncertain about throwing away.


No,
I’ve never used it — but I’ve seen it.


That’s
—


That’s
a mummified left hand.


‘…Hm?’


The
most jaw-dropping moment so far.


A
mummified left hand? From wrist to palm?


A
human… no, a monkey’s left hand. A monkey’s paw.


Hey,
wait, that’s strange.


‘This’
should not be here.


Because
of that Devil.


Akuma-sama,
Numachi Rouka — that Rainy Devil she was collecting, must surely be in the
stomach of that childlike vampire —


‘Well,
well. Leftovers, I see?’


‘Waah!
You scared me!’


A
voice came from behind as I gingerly picked up that mummified left hand, which
led to a shriek, and that left hand got thrown out.


The
mummy that was briefly a surprise ‘reunion’ disappeared into the trash pile
once again. Whilst a big enough problem of its own, I turned to deal with that
voice first —


‘Hey,
wait! That’s strange! How are you here, Ougi-kun?’


‘Ha-ha.
Strange of you to say “that’s strange”. I’m always around you, Suruga-senpai.’


My
query was met as usual — as usual, right? — with a nonchalant response from
Ougi-kun. Oshino Ougi-kun. Fearless and ever calm, despite my outbursts,
despite that mountain of garbage — one wouldn’t expect that out of someone as
feminine-looking as him.


With
that said, it’s the first time I’ve seen him in casual wear.


A
long-sleeved plain black sweatshirt in the middle of summer, yet it didn’t look
stuffy at all. There’s a coolness emanating from it — a coldness, even.


Are
this kid’s socks black too?


‘I’ve
popped over because you asked me to, Suruga-senpai. You said you wanted
Ougi-kun to help you clean your room no matter what, so I rushed all the way
over here.’


‘D-did
I…?’


I do
remember committing to tidying up that pitiable room by myself… but I also
don’t think Ougi-kun would make up such a blatant lie, so he must be right, I
guess I just remembered wrong.


‘Well
I do apologise for not welcoming you. And in this horrid state I’m in, I
couldn’t serve you tea too.’


‘Ha-ha,
that’s okay, I am Suruga-senpai’s faithful kouhai. It might be a horror
to behold, but it gives me a glimpse of Suruga-senpai’s human side, and it’s
making me like you even more.’


Ougi-kun
gave a grin as he delivered that cheesy line. With him saying that — well, I
couldn’t possibly be mad over it, but I can’t help but feel there’s an
untrustworthy creepiness beneath the surface of that kid…


I
could always use a helping hand though. Can’t complain much.


‘But
with this much stuff, it is quite a hurdle. Bit overfilled, innit?’


‘“Overfilled”
is a bit much, I wish you’d say “over-embellished” instead.’


‘That’s
a much neater way of putting it, but semantics aside, it might be better to
neaten up your room instead. They say people with a lot of possessions is a
sign of low self-esteem, for a lack of confidence drives them to fill their
empty hearts with material goods.’


‘Who
did you say has an empty heart?’


A
retort from my mouth, but that was an impressive accusation — I have to be more
wary and careful around this kouhai of mine.


‘People
with messy rooms tend to be people who like it that way — people who cling onto
their memories, who have an affinity for mementoes of themselves.’


‘Affinity…’


‘To
put it another way, to throw away or tidy up would make them feel as if they
don’t have much value in life, which in turn hurts them deeply — right? If
you’re projecting emotions into your possessions, then later admit they’ve lost
their meaning and worth, it’d also mean admitting you’ve lost your
meaning and worth.’


Perhaps
I am as he says. The type of person who lets things well up. 


Everything
— including the stress.


Welling
them up to the limit — and then blowing up.


‘Well,
I wouldn’t think too much about it, it’s just some perspective, that’s all.
Besides, some things are impossible to give up — like this purikura
album. A collection with your kouhai in your clubs?’


‘It’s
not a collection. They were begging me to take one with them, and it gradually
turned into an album over the years… a purikura’s really cheap, it’s
about five hundred yen for one, so we just took loads of them.’


‘Ha-ha,
really cheap, is that so? I wonder what would happen if I said that to a
certain someone.’


‘Someone?’


‘Never
mind. Anyway, that first chapter was so gloomy, to the extent that they had to
recheck and tone things down just to get it published; so please excuse me as I
try and brighten up the mood for everyone.’


After
all, I do feel somewhat personally responsible for what happened to her — a
strange thing for Ougi-kun to say.


‘So,
without further ado, I can go ahead and do your laundry. It is an immense
honour for me to wash Suruga-senpai’s underwear.’


‘That’s
not happening.’


‘Oh,
oh, still not happy about mixing your laundry with mine? I see you haven’t
grown out of puberty.’


‘Since
when are we washing your clothes as well? What is this, a sleepover? Get
out of here.’


At
once, ideally.


No,
now’s not the time for that.


‘If
you’re here to help, then can you please find that mummy I threw out because of
you?’


The
episodes I’ve had with the monkey’s paw were all too familiar for Ougi-kun—
both last year’s and this year’s. Skipping over those shouldn’t hinder him at
all — he knows all of it, right? He did say ‘leftovers’, didn’t he?


I
don’t remember telling him what happened in the end with that devil, but hey,
if he knows, then that means I’ve told him.


That
said, it’s difficult to imagine them as ‘leftovers’. After all, that vampire’s
a kid with a voracious appetite, and an arm doesn’t seem like something she’d
miss.


Was
it me, then?


Was
it a large fragment of a figure, misidentified as the Rainy Devil…? I don’t
remember buying a figure of a mummy, though given my nature, it wouldn’t be a
surprise for me to have bought anything.


Or
maybe — though it is an unpleasant thought — it somehow made its way in on that
‘snack’ platter when I, with Araragi in tow, did the winter cleaning?


If
that’s the case, then I’m as thoughtless as I appear.


‘Ha-ha.
If it’s not leftover food, then it must be left over from your heart, Suruga-senpai.’


‘My
heart?’


My
heart?


‘All
I have to do is find it, right? Alrighty then, easy peasy. Ha-ha, reminds me of
that time when I did fieldwork in that deserted village.’


A
deserted village — even worse than an abandoned town, such was the metaphor
chosen by Ougi-kun, as he went ahead and agilely navigated the pile — no floor
to reference, no path to follow, yet on he went, climbing into its depths.


Not
giving a damn if he stomped on something.


I
guess these are the guts you need in order to do a proper clean-up… although I
knew full well it’s all going in the bin, I never thought of stepping outside
the exposed floorboards. Ougi-kun might prove to be trustworthy backup after
all.


‘Careful,
Ougi-kun. There could be something sharp down there.’


‘No
worries, I’m sharper.’


He
quipped as he pushed away that sofa of mystery (as something made an ominously
crushing ‘meki-meki-meki’ noise), leaving all sorts of destruction in his wake,
going to the furthest reaches of the room.


For
someone with such a meek appearance, this kouhai does not hesitate stomping and
pummelling his way through… quite the sharp, hazardous whirlwind of destruction
he is.


The
destruction does make throwing things out easier, but at the same time, as the
nephew of expert Oshino Meme, fieldwork — which otherwise emphasises not
disturbing the scene — doesn’t seem to be his strong suit… he probably left the
village in worse shape than when he began.


‘Oho,
what do we have here?’


Ougi-kun
stopped, making this deliberate noise — I have a bad feeling about this. It’s
the same tension as when he pranked his senpai.


‘What
is it, Ougi-kun. If it’s just BL novels then I don’t see the fuss.’


‘Speaking
of BL novels, I’ve already noticed them as soon as I stepped in here. The
really raunchy stuff as well. What’s with this Brutal Garçon series?
“I’ll suck out even your bones, Brutal Garçon”, what’s up with that? Suck on
whatever you want, but I’ve not stopped for that.’


With
that, Ougi-kun delivered a kick to the mountain beside him. Even though it was a
mountain of trash, this was a bit too brutal.


Refreshing,
even.


I
could say the same for Araragi-senpai when he cleaned my room. Seems like you can
afford to be more reckless if it’s someone else’s property… but it was a kick
that opened up new horizons.


For
once, I can finally see the fusuma long-obscured by my garbage — and.[bookmark: _ftnref2][2]


That
mummified left hand had speared through it.


‘Aaaah’


‘Aaaah’


This
warranted more than just an aaaah.


If
it’s just the junk — the junk that piled up like sediment — that was stomped or
damaged, that’s no big deal. It’s going to be thrown out anyway, so in the end,
it’s only the order that’s swapped. But damaging the room itself? That was a
line that should not be crossed.


With
the amount of stuff I have, I already expected dirtying the walls or the
tatami, but I wasn’t expecting to destroy a fusuma…


‘Uh-oh.
Suruga-senpai’s destroyed a fusuma with a really beautiful Japanese painting on
it, all because she’s thrown out that hand.’


‘Wow,
you’re really going to pin this on me? You’re the one who spooked me behind my
back.’


‘Now,
now, blaming your kouhai I see. Are you the type who would go “it’s not me,
it’s the opponents, they’re too good” back in basketball club?’


‘Uh…’


An
answer that left me speechless, though when you think about it, that’s a
strange thing to say. By his logic, that means he spooked me on purpose… well,
that might truly be the case.


I
say ‘truly’, but it’s impossible to read this kid.


One
thing’s for sure, a long-forgotten fusuma has now resurfaced with a hole in its
centre. While that monkey’s paw that really shouldn’t be here would be
more of a concern, ‘I’ve damaged the house’ weighed more heavily on my mind.


Is
that what’s meant by ‘a war may be going on somewhere in the world, but it’s
not as important as my own cavities’… hmm, grandpa and grandma might have given
up on me and my room, but destroying the house is going to be result in a
talking-to of unforeseen levels.


This
isn’t as simple as a kid graffitiing the walls.


‘This
fusuma looks really expensive. Are you sure it’s not a national treasure or a
historical artefact? In the old days this would’ve sufficed as dowry, at least
upon my inspection.’


‘I
don’t need your inspectin’. Sigh… what should we do?’


‘Surely
filling up is more urgent? I’ve bought some bran bread on the way.’


‘Stop
making it look premeditated with that low-caloric bread of yours.[bookmark: _ftnref3][3]
You’d do better to retrieve that hand back here for now.’


‘Roger
that. I have never defied an order of Suruga-senpai’s, and I’m not doing that
today either.’


Loyal
only in action, the kouhai went for the paw. The monkey’s paw that looked like
it was growing from the fusuma was yanked out in no time.


Which
made the hole bigger, it seemed. Well, there’s nothing that can be done about
that now. 


‘Oh?
What’s this?’


Ougi-kun
tilted his head.


Softly
tilted his head — an awful sight, but an understandable one.


Because.


That
monkey’s paw, now liberated from the fusuma, was tightly clutching something —
it previously had its palm open, but now in its hand was a letter hidden inside
that fusuma, tightly clutching onto it.
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脳を混ぜて髪を蓄えろ


Blend the brains, do up
the hair


顔を掛いて喉をくくれ


Hang up the face, affix
the throat


鼻口を合わせて耳目を集めろ


Combine noses and mouths,
assemble eyes and ears


歯を増やして舌を繫げろ


Increase the teeth,
fasten the tongue


角を募って爪を積め


Seek out the horns,
save up the nails


肉をこねこね骨を束ねろ


Squish the muscles,
bunch the skeletons


皮膚を重ねて血管を結べ


Stack the skin, tie up
the veins


腕を組んで脚を納めろ


Fit the arms, tidy up
the legs


胸を寄せて腹を占めろ


Gather the chest,
occupy the abdomen


腰を貯めて角を募れ


Store the hip, seek out
the horns


肘を招け膝を呼べ


Bring out the elbows,
summon the kneecaps


指紋を採れ声を狩れ


Collect the
fingerprints, hunt for the voices


涙を汲め踝を統べろ


Absorb the tears, subjugate
the ankles


胃袋をつかめ腸を掘れ


Grab the stomach, dig
out the intestines


心臓を縛って肺を揃えろ


Bind the heart, bring
the lungs


命を奪って魂を抉れ


Seize it of life, gouge
out its soul
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When
you see someone, you don’t just picture their internal organs; in the same way,
I’ve never thought about fusuma having an ‘inside’. For that inside to also
hide a letter was completely beyond my imagination.


That
letter, that the mummified paw grabbed on to.


It
feels like one of those murderers-in-closets, or a hatchet-man-under-your-bed
type horror stories, if one were to exaggerate. Or, in that same vein, a fusuma
leading to another dimension.


Besides,
the writing on it was equally impenetrable, yet mystically compelling.


If.


If
I hadn’t recognised that handwriting — I would have torn that letter on the
spot, that’s how unsettling it was.


‘You
recognise that handwriting? Ho ho, that’s an interesting way of putting it.
Could it be Suruga-senpai’s own handwriting? A personal poem you wrote in
middle school. Or it might have slipped into the fusuma from a gap…’


‘I
wouldn’t have written a poem like that… who did you think I was?’


A
hot-headed sportsman, I was back then.


Didn’t
have time for feelings.


…And
besides, if it did come from a middle-schooler, I would be very
concerned.


‘I’ve
never seen a middle-schooler that wasn’t a cause for concern.’


A
painfully direct statement, or an ironic one, as Ougi-kun took that letter away
from me — leaving me with that monkey’s paw.


It
looks more and more like a figure to me now, when comparing it to that letter
that came out of nowhere.


‘Riddle-like…
or maybe, the letter itself is the riddle.’


‘Hm?
What do you mean?’


‘No,
no, I just thought that paper looked quite old, and the ink fading supports
that too… from that weathering, it seems that this was written way before you
were in middle school, or even before you were born, Suruga-senpai.’


Hmm.


Spoken
like a specialist.


Though
he may be an amateur, it’s not a surprise, coming from Oshino Meme’s nephew —
all I thought was that the paper was filthy, its handwriting illegible.


A
difficult passage, that, once read, had something sinister in it. Honestly, I
felt fooled.


Yet
it was also completely in character — for ‘that person’.


Which,
even with Ougi-kun’s detective skills, would have eluded him, because it’s
something only I would know… mm hm, a poem such as that would no longer be a
surprise coming from ‘that person’.


For
that poem to be grabbed by that monkey’s paw means it’s something special —
Ougi-kun may have said ‘it slipped in from a gap’, but I don’t think that’s the
case.


Fusuma
normally don’t have gaps.


Even
if they do, putting myself aside, Araragi-senpai would definitely have noticed
it when he was cleaning my room — and on top of that, for a hygiene freak, a
fault like that would have hardly escaped him.


‘Hm.
In that case, it was deliberately put in there. Hiding letters of love seems to
be a theme for princesses, so that they can feel like their lover’s always by
their side… something like that here?’


‘A
love letter would be nice… but to have what looks like a curse, tucked away in
a sheet of fusuma in my room, it gives me the shudders, quite frankly.’


‘It
gives me the shudders to see my esteemed senpai live in such a wretched
room. What if there’s an earthquake?’


I
don’t have anything to say in face of such frankness. Moments ago he was
talking about catching ‘a glimpse of my human side’, and now it gives him the
shudders? I guess he’s showing his true colours. It is true, though. Bookworms
always say they ‘wish to die under a pile of books’, but if I were flattened
under a tower of BL novels, it would be an unimaginably sorry sight for my
grandparents.


‘Oh,
and Suruga-senpai, it’s a “set” of fusuma.’


‘“Set”?
… I mean, I’m impressed by your trivia, Ougi-kun, but surely “sheet” would
suffice?’


‘After
all, fusuma themselves come in sets, so I would prefer if the traditional
terminology was used. Suruga-senpai said “in a sheet of fusuma”, but there
could be more than one. Maybe there’s more letters in all those other fusuma.’


Classifiers
aside, he was right on the money — there’s no reason why there would only be
one letter.


If
it couldn’t be hidden in the shoji… then, including the cabinets, there were a
total of eight fusuma sheets in my room.[bookmark: _ftnref4][4]
Whilst my mountain of junk means I couldn’t see them, they weren’t see-through
in the first place.


That
said, it would be unwise to break all the fusuma just to check if there’s a
letter in each one… if memory serves me right, each fusuma itself has what
looks like a very valuable painting on it.


An
accident’s an accident, but breaking fusuma on purpose? No, never.


Whether
or not there’s anything to find in all those fusuma, I’d then have to check the
fusuma in all the other rooms. With the Kanbaru household a traditional
Japanese one, it’d take forever to check them all.


‘Yeah.
They aren’t perishables after all — the best solution would be to go about it
non-destructively, but you could probably see something if you take them
outside and let the sun shine through them. I’m sorry I couldn’t be of help; I
don’t have X-ray vision.


‘Eh,
well, you don’t have to apologise for that.’


‘Oh,
but maybe I’ve awakened my latent powers without realising it. Suruga-senpai,
you’re wearing a bra with pink and white stripes, right?’


‘No,
it’s turquoise today… hey, why do you want to know what underwear your senpai
wears?’


I
was flustered, I had no clue if he was being serious. ‘Ha-ha, well, let’s leave
what’s inside the fusuma for another time now’, came his jovial reply.


‘Let’s
pay closer attention to this letter for now. Maybe we could get more clues from
that — you know who wrote this, right, Suruga-senpai?’


‘……’


Well,
there’s not much reason to be coy anymore — from the way he asked it, Ougi-kun
must have inferred it too.


Seriously,
how much does this kid know — he even knows what the proper counter noun
for fusuma is. Sometimes I feel he’s as infinitely knowledgeable as
Hanekawa-senpai is.


‘I
don’t know anything — you’re the one who knows, Suruga-senpai.’


Those
abyssal, pitch black eyes compelled me. I suppressed my emotions as best as I
could, and calmly replied:


‘Kanbaru
Tooe — née Gaen. This letter was written by my mother.’
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I
say maiden name, but I’m not even sure if that person ever registered it with
the eldest son of the Kanbaru family.


Facing
scorn from everyone over their marriage, especially from the Kanbaru family, my
parents essentially eloped to the depths of Kyushu, where they perished in a
traffic accident. I — their only child — was then taken in by the Kanbaru
family.


I
knew this from the Kanbaru side, so I’m still processing all that. The swindler
I had met earlier, and what I’d heard from him — how much of that was true as
well? I had my doubts.


He’s
a swindler after all.


So I
try not to express too strong an opinion on the matter. What I am certain is
that my mother — that is, Gaen Tooe — was and is, in life as in death, a hated
and unforgiveable figure in the Kanbaru household.


‘Ha-ha.
Well, I would think so too. To seduce their heir, yank him away from the
familial system, then to elope together and take him to the grave, I can quite
understand their hatred.’


‘Seduce’,
‘elope together’, ‘take him to the grave’, Ougi-kun’s bias is slipping. But
such directness does make me feel better about the whole thing. It’s a lot
better than being all sensitive and traipsing around it.


‘Wait,
that means Suruga-senpai’s the heir now? Then if I marry into the Kanbaru
family, then I’ll have to shoulder that responsibility as well —’


‘No.’


Two
letters, a simple and clear denial.


You’re
in too deep, Ougi-kun.


Stop
it.


‘Hm.
But that’s strange — if Suruga-senpai’s mother was the one who wrote it, then
its position aside, I thought briefly it’d make sense for her letters to be in
the Kanbaru house, but your mother must’ve been barred by the Kanbaru family,
right?’


‘Barred…
don’t say it as if it’s the audio commentaries.’


An
insider reference in that retort, as I spun the hand in my hand around — the
monkey’s paw in my palm.


This
mummy was also from that person — something left over from Gaen Tooe.


To
meet this mummy once again was a surprise for me, but when you consider it was
the property of Gaen Tooe, it’s no longer that shocking.


Ougi-kun
had doubts written across his face, but there’s nothing really wrong for her
letters to appear in a house she was barred from. For this monkey’s paw to
clutch a letter in the middle of a fusuma is also not that out of the ordinary…


‘Hmm.
As a boy I wouldn’t know how a teenage girl would think about her mother. Quite
unfathomable. But I guess that’s something in common with Senjougahara-senpai
or Hanekawa-senpai.’


‘…You
mentioned dowry earlier, Ougi-kun. Before that point of no return in their
relations, I could see my mother gifting an entire set of fusuma to the Kanbaru
household.’


‘I
see, I see. Well, there is still the question of whether the Kanbaru family
would use them… but then again, objects themselves carry no sin.’


Speaking
of sin, I’m not sure if my mum was ever innocent either. The reason why objects
carry no sin is probably because of their value, which means you can’t throw
them away — a downer every time you decide to ‘clean up’.


But
now her daughter’s destroyed it…


‘If
we only consider “a hidden letter”, this looks awfully like Edgar Allan Poe’s
“The Purloined Letter”… but that cipher’s difficulty reminds me more of “The
Gold-Bug”, no?’


Spoken
like a true fan of his.


I’ve
read my share of books as a high-schooler, but mystery novels were a weak spot
of mine, so I have no idea what he’s on about… but I have at least heard of
Edgar Allan Poe. I think it’s where Japanese mystery author Edogawa Ranpo got
his pen name from?


‘It’s
more than the source of a pen name; Poe established the whole genre. We have
him to thank for today’s detective fiction scene.’


‘I
see…’


No,
I don’t see it.


So
Ougi-kun’s saying the letter is a cryptogram? I’ve never read it myself, but
‘The Gold-Bug’ certainly sounds like that kind of story.


Although
I have no idea why my mother would hide a cryptogram in a fusuma — come to
think of it, I have no idea what’s going on with that woman at all.


‘Right,
right, but it must mean something. She wouldn’t do something like this just for
a laugh.’


‘Why
are you talking about my mother all of a sudden? All I have to do is make a
timely quip, right?’


‘Well,
even though it looks more like brown paper now, why don’t we try doing what the
letter says? Suruga-senpai, try to gather your chest a bit.’


‘Okay,
the chest. Like that. Wait, that’s not right!’


I
can’t set myself up!


Of
all the lines to pick, why would he go for that — he looks serious, but
something perverted is going on in his head, that kouhai.


Then
again, pupils take off after their masters.


‘Well,
if you don’t want to, you can tighten the abdomen instead.’


‘What
is it with you and girls’ abdominals?’


Besides,
it’s not ‘tighten’, it’s ‘occupy’.[bookmark: _ftnref5][5]


Even
then, if he told me to ‘blend my brains’ or ‘increase my teeth’ instead, I
would have no idea how to react… let alone something such as ‘seize it of life,
gouge out its soul’.


I
just think it’s all for a fright… a collection of human parts, weaved with
frightful descriptions…


‘No,
no, it’s not a collection. It left out a lot of other parts. Even if you have
all the parts, you’d get nowhere close to a human body — you’d get the most
obvious bits, but there is going to be a lot that’s missing.’


‘Mm,
well, I think it’s on the right lines…’


Hm?


Parts?
Collection?


Where
have I heard that before… I glanced at my hand.


The
mummy. The mummified left hand. Part of that monkey. A part.


The
collector. Numachi Rouka.


‘……’


‘Oh?
Oho? Ohohohoho? What’s with the sudden silence, Suruga-senpai? If you thought
of something, then consult it with me. I love consulting with other people.’


‘Uh…no,
Ougi-kun. You’ve just, the, that mystery story that you mentioned…’


‘Mm
hmm. “The Gold-Bug”, wasn’t it?’


‘What
kind of cryptogram was it? If it’s detective fiction, was it the guy who did
it?’


‘No,
that’s wrong. “The Gold-Bug” is also adventure fiction, and the cryptogram
reveals where Captain Kidd hid his treasure. Hm? So maybe this is a treasure
map from your mother? Is that what you’re thinking?’


How
should I answer Ougi-kun, as her daughter? I can’t know immediately — I guess
you could call it a fortune, or a treasure.


It
once belonged to Gaen Tooe.


But
whilst it is property, there are no beneficiaries.


It
can grant any person any three wishes.


If
the cipher in this letter is hinting at where the other parts of the mummified
monkey are hidden, then…
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‘Ooh.
If we’re talking about “The Monkey’s Paw”, then it would be remiss not to talk
about Jacobs. Poe was also a titan of horror stories, so it might be a better
link.’


 Even
with my hypothesis, Ougi-kun went on without any sense of danger. To establish
the mystery genre while being an adventure writer, and being a titan of horror
fiction… an outstandingly talented man he must have been, Edgar Allan Poe.


Then
again, before the days when genres were firmly established, I guess people
could zigzag freely across genres. There’s a lot of turf war going on between
science fiction, fantasy, and light novels these days, so leaping across genres
seems more difficult now.


Any
fiction can be interpreted differently — a statement that rings quite hollow in
today’s literary world.


Between
all this, I sure hope there’s only one way to decipher this. But if my
instinct’s right, then it’s something I couldn’t be sure of.


I
even wish that someone would just say this theory is too far-fetched, but the
ever-loyal Ougi-kun only said, ‘Well, it was the paw that grabbed it, so it’s
not a stretch to imagine it’d lead to all the other parts’ and voted yes to
that proposition.


Faithful
as my kouhai may be, I’m getting spoiled… I need a good dose of
self-discipline.


‘I
say that, but I don’t think we should read it literally. It’s missing a lot of
parts, and mummies don’t have brains or muscles.’


Hm.


Not
even lacking, but having too much…


But,
following this mindset, there are words that call upon the reader to search for
something: ‘collect’, ‘store’, ‘absorb’… that much is for certain.


Might
that be the crux of the letter…?


‘Well,
first, let’s do some revision. Suruga-senpai, when that loli slave vampire ate
up the mummified monkey, how many parts was it?’


‘Let’s
see…’


Including
the left arm… no, when Numachi was collecting it, it was just over half of
everything — and then there’s the head, from that swindler.


Some
Akuma-sama she was, for Numachi to have collected all that on her own. Even so,
she was nowhere near a whole monkey.


A
mummy whose unknown parts are scattered irresponsibly and carelessly across the
nation.


‘Perhaps
still granting some poor soul their wish — their own selfish desires for
happiness…’


Ougi-kun
said that, almost with glee. Though a tad judgemental, as someone who once made
that selfish wish herself, I am not qualified to give him a talking-to.


With
that shameful thought, I remained silent.


‘Ah,
but then there’s practically nothing to be read from this letter.’


Ougi-kun
continued.


Hm?
What? Nothing to be read?


I
shot a curious glance at him. ‘Because, leaving aside what intentions there
were in hiding this letter in the fusuma’, Ougi-kun went on,


‘The
age of this cryptogram places it before Suruga-senpai’s birth. We can’t be sure
that all the parts are still in the same place.’


He’s
right.


For
example, the few years Numachi spent in collecting those parts means those
parts are no longer where they originally were… just as a treasure hunter must
prepare for the risk that ‘they were beaten to it’.


That
letter and that cipher must have been written twenty years ago, and considering
that amount of time, it’s only natural to assume that mummy’s been lost all
over the place. Ougi-kun’s right, there’s a greater chance that all these parts
were no longer where they were when the letter was written.


At
the same time, it’s also difficult to imagine all of them have been further
lost. There’s nothing to deny what’s written in that letter.


To
say that there’s ‘nothing to be read’ is too strong a phrase.


‘Oh,
no, Suruga-senpai, you’re not planning to decipher it and search for those
parts now, are you? I can’t agree with that. Didn’t you say you didn’t want to
tread in Numachi’s footsteps the last time we dealt with it?’


‘I
did… but I’m not sure if I ever told you.’


Then
again, if he knows, then that means I’ve told him.


As
if holding onto this opportunity, Ougi-kun further advised:


‘Suruga-senpai,
I thought you had plenty of other stuff to do. Tidying up your room, studying
for exams, and training for your return in university — that’s the most
important thing. Yet all of a sudden, you’re thinking of collecting insects,
no, collecting a mummy… you’re an absolute numbskull.’


‘N-numbskull…’


‘A
complete moron — a cretin.’


I’ve
heard of a lot of cases where people clean their rooms because they didn’t want
to revise, but I’ve never heard of a matriculation student go out and play
because they don’t want to clean their room; besides, that’s a whole new level
of laziness — Ougi-kun continued.


I
feel the rising urge to hit this kouhai, but he’s right. I don’t have time. And
I don’t have time for hitting him, either.


Not
wanting to step in Numachi’s, Akuma-sama’s footsteps, let alone tidying up
after my mother, Gaen Tooe — these thoughts still stood. I haven’t been driven
to that kind of thinking yet.


Of
course, it’s unforgettable, and it’s something I don’t want to forget, but I’ve
decided to look towards the future — these assets, these negative assets,
they’re better off staying in the past.


…Still,
I can’t treat it as if it wasn’t there. Not when it’s staring at me. It’s not
something I have completely let go of, really.


‘No,
no, it’s okay, no? You can just tear this apart and throw it away. It’s what’s
left over from your heart, right? You know, it’s welling up stuff like this
that makes things easy for evil apparitions, birthing a darkness such as
myself.’


‘“A
darkness such as myself”?’


‘Nothing.’


Nothing,
it seems.


‘Right,
so you keep on cleaning up, you busybody Suruga-senpai, you. Even as people
around the country keep falling into the abyss because of their selfish wishes
and that monkey’s paw, that’s got nothing to do with you. Even if someone
accidentally hurts everyone around them, that’s still outside of your purview.
Maybe you’re right in thinking that your precaution would have saved lives, but
even then, there’s no reason why you have to go ahead and do a matricide for
justice. It’s alright, with an attitude as self-centred as yours, even as
Araragi-senpai disrespects you, you still have my full support.’


‘…Matricide
for justice.’


I
let out a wry smile.


Matricide.


That
word might accidentally be right on the money.
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However,
now that the cipher is in front of us, it wouldn’t do much harm in trying to
solve it — was what I thought, as I scanned my mother’s letter thoroughly.


It’s
probably likely from the get-go for a letter like this to be accidentally
discovered only long after by their descendants, but in this miraculous
coincidence, at this miraculous hour, it would be wrong if I just tore it up.
So I started reading into it.


‘Oh,
you’re studying it? That’s a surprise. Compared to someone wasting away their
life because they made the wrong choice somewhere, isn’t it more important for
Suruga-senpai to clean up her room?’


Ougi-kun
went on obstinately — but who cares. That biggest miracle happened in front of
him, after all.


If
he didn’t show up, I would’ve pretended not to have seen that mummified hand
and left it at that…


Really
good at fanning the flames, this fanboy of mine.[bookmark: _ftnref6][6]


‘Then,
let’s settle down and think through this properly. Mind if I sat?’


‘Mm?
Oh, I don’t mind. Go ahead and make a little space for yourself.’


‘No,
I meant if could I sit on Suruga-senpai’s knee.’


‘I
do mind that very much.’


Is
that so~, Ougi-kun said, acting surprisingly dejected at what appears to have
been a serious proposition, as he kicked away junk to make room for himself.


I
did the same. With my hands, not my feet.


‘It’s
always better to have fewer things in possession. You’d have found that letter
much sooner were it not for your mess, Suruga-senpai.’


‘But
I think no matter how good I am at cleaning, I never would’ve found that letter
in the fusuma… no, you’re probably right in saying it’s low self-esteem. Seems
like I do place plenty of feelings on these things, which makes them hard to
throw away.’


‘It’s
precisely your attention towards feelings that makes you the only friend
Senjougahara-senpai has left from middle school, so I’d say there’s ups and
downs from that. Rather than think about how to throw stuff out, it might be
better to think about how to create more space.’


‘Create
more space… wise words indeed.’


‘Yes.
Become a creator of space.’


‘W-Who’s
that?’


‘Miss
Konomi Ichirizuka, of course’, came the obnoxiously obscure answer, as Ougi-kun
sat seiza-style on the now exposed tatami mat.


This
guy’s only got his mannerisms to save him…


Completely
polite, as long as he doesn’t utter a word… in a way, I’m impressed.


As I
rode this emotional rollercoaster, I laid my legs around however. Not because I
minded pins and needles, more because there wasn’t enough room for me to sit
down seiza.


Though
in the end, that posture ended up looking like a jigsaw piece. Not relaxing at
all, somewhat gymnast-like, even, what with all that stretching.


‘Now
then, there’re many ways to go about reading this. I don’t really know which
approach to take. What do you think, Suruga-senpai?’


‘Even
if you ask…’


I’m
not steeped in mystery story lore, so I had nothing to say. I didn’t even know
there were different ways to go about it.


Is
there a system to this?


‘Well,
we did mention this before, but it would be impossible to do what it says
literally…’


A
series of imperatives, guaranteed to be impossible to obey — at least not
without mass murder, as far as the first few items are concerned.


‘Wait,
but, there are places where you can do what it says, Suruga-senpai. For
example, gathering up your chest.’


‘Okay,
the chest. Like that. Wait, we’ve been through this just now!’


‘I
can’t believe you went and did it twice… quite the commitment to fanservice. I
should’ve asked you to ‘stack the skin’ instead if I’d known. How pure of heart
am I.’


A
laid-back response (laid-back, but a hell of a line), as Ougi-kun lifted the
sheet less than a centimetre from his eyes. Surely he couldn’t read anything,
right? Or maybe it was something else he was looking for. The material, or the
impression.


‘Looks
like cotton paper to me. Typical for the time. Feels like she just grabbed a
sheet lying around and scribbled it down with a ballpoint. No envelope, just a
few folds and in the fusuma it went. Sloppy, maybe even crude.’


Is
Ougi-kun doing what is known as profiling? Well, he’s not far off with ‘sloppy’
and ‘crude’. Those words describe my mother, Gaen Tooe, quite well.


‘But
to hide that letter in the fusuma, I don’t think it’s a sloppy job. If
anything, it’s quite delicate, no?’


‘Mm,
well, it’s hard to say. Delicate as the process may be, to disassemble and
reassemble a historic fusuma is an act that can only be described as
sacrilegious.’


‘Hm,
seems so. Either way, considering we were the ones who broke it, I don’t think
it’s fair for us to say it was crude.’


‘Come
on, Suruga-senpai’s the one who broke it. Don’t drag me down with you, please.’


Loyal,
but not chauvinistic. I mean, I did throw out the monkey’s paw, but take
some responsibility for yourself, man.


‘Right,
well, let’s not argue over the fusuma, and focus on the cipher.’


With
that evasive remark, Ougi handed me the cotton paper. I exchanged the monkey’s
paw with him.


Hmm.


Now
that I’m trying to decipher it, I feel I should ignore the text or the cipher
for now. The sheet’s age and blurry handwriting is making it difficult, really…
I daren’t handle it too crudely, lest it fall apart if I looked at it the wrong
way.


In
any case, let’s first compile what we know… it lists various body parts, but
not all of them… it’s a series of different orders, but they all come back to
ordering the reader to search and collect… right?


Such
was my premise, but from that alone, there’s no clear evidence that these are
hints for where the mummified parts were.


‘Suruga-senpai,
you can keep on reading while I say this — I’ve got a theory.’


‘Mm?
What is it, pray tell?’


‘A
list, but an incomplete one, could this be subtraction we’re dealing with?’


‘Subtraction?
That’s not good, I’m terrible at science subjects.’


‘If
subtraction was a subject, then there’d be nothing to learn.’


Ougi-kun
said dryly — well, I do appreciate him lightening up the mood.


‘So,
what did you mean by subtraction?’


‘Well,
if I assume that the stuff that’s written isn’t important, then what’s
important would be the stuff that’s left out. For instance, if I listed out the
Chinese zodiac, but left “ox” out, then I’d assume the eleven other animals
were unimportant, and “ox” would be the important one, right? Something like
that.’


Hm.
I see, the key point isn’t what’s written, it’s what’s left out… I couldn’t
have thought of that, but it looks possible.


‘Then,
Suruga-senpai, it’s fine if you kept on reading, but would you mind turning
your buttocks towards me? I’d like to admire it.’


‘Okay.
Towards you, right?’


‘And
then just write my name with them.’


‘Okay,
I’ll just write your name with… how am I supposed to do that!?’


What
is this, some mating ritual!?


‘This
is ridiculous! What levels are you operating at, asking me to set myself up
like that? What do you mean it’s fine if I kept on reading!?’


‘Well,
Suruga-senpai, you were very compliant the first time; I mean, you’re just
asking for a second, aren’t you. That’s what pranking each other’s about —
well, either way, it seems like it’s got nothing to do with bottoms.’


‘That
from making your senpai strike a cougar pose? Hey, at least say something more
constructive now that you’ve seen my butt.’


‘It’s
worthy of its own viewing platform, that; simply breath-taking. Then again,
hips can include buttocks, right? Maybe the cipher did list every body
part.’


‘Is
it now… let’s leave your viewing angles aside, this does make thinking about
what’s not there more difficult.’


I
felt like facepalming.


A
prickly jesting junior on one side, a thorny malevolent mother on the other. I
couldn’t deal with both of them at once — ultimately, brains aren’t my strong
suit. I barely got into Naoetsu High School in that entrance exam.


Hanekawa-senpai
would have solved this in an instant — Senjougahara-senpai, on the other hand,
would probably not care. ‘If you have something to say, say it’, she’d say.


And
if it’s Araragi-senpai…


‘I
don’t know what Araragi-senpai would’ve done, but to say your big-breasted
senpai would’ve solved this in an instant, hurts my pride a little — I’m taking
this as a provocation.’


Said
Ougi-kun.


Mm.


It
seems that Ougi-kun treats Hanekawa-senpai as a rival. I’d give him advice on
that, but to treat Hanekawa-senpai as a rival is something I could never have
done, so I refrained from saying anything.


‘If
I put my mind to it, I could decipher this in an instant. I just felt it was
more entertaining this way, leaving crumbs here and there. There is a shortcut
we can take, you know.’


‘Mm.
Well, I’d be very grateful if you… took that shortcut.’


I
half-asked, doubts running through my head.


Well,
it’s just an offhand remark. But this mysterious kouhai fills me with a certain
kind of anticipation. It’d wouldn’t surprise me if he did manage to summon a
solution. What kind of tricks does he have for me today?


‘If
you do get it right, I could write your name with my butt.’


‘That’d
haunt me for life if you actually did it, so don’t — my pride would be plenty
satisfied if you praised me like “Wow, you’re amazing, Ougi-kun!”’


Oh.


The
humility — or perhaps from that, the confidence. My confidence in him has
raised from fifty to about eighty or ninety percent — I still feel uncertain
with that last ten percent.


‘Then
—’


Ougi-kun
cleared his throat even though he didn’t need to, and raised his left hand —
itself holding that monkey’s paw — towards the ceiling.


‘O
Monkey’s Paw! Aid me, please, in solving this riddle…’


‘Wow,
you’re amazing, Ougi-kun!’


A
word of praise from my mouth, a flying fist from my arm.


With
the full force of a top-class athlete, I landed an almighty punch on Ougi-kun.
Fortunately for him, that mountain of junk cushioned him, so he didn’t seem
hurt.


Looks
like there is at least one good thing that came out of a room as messy as mine…
then again, he might look fine, but who knows what went on inside. Could be
something odd — an oddity.


W-well?
D-did that monkey take that wish? Or not? He only got halfway through… I hope
I’ve managed to cancel it, but…


‘Ow,
that hurt, Suruga-senpai. What’s wrong with you? I thought I was going to die.’


Complaints
came pouring from his mouth, but Ougi-kun looked fine, no damage whatsoever, as
he got up from the rubble — whilst smiling.


A
masochist?


‘O…Ougi-kun,
do you have any idea what you’ve just done?’


‘Naturally.
I’m born of self-awareness. I wanted my wish to come true, and so I used that
magical item, that monkey’s paw, to make a wish. Let’s see, what’ll it be…’


‘You
say self-awareness, I think it’s more self-destruction…’


I’m
probably repeating myself, but this kouhai terrifies me.


I
picked up the mummified left hand that Ougi-kun dropped as I hit him — looks
like nothing’s happened so far.


Let’s
see… according to Oshino Meme, the expert, this monkey’s paw… this devil’s
hand, while claimed to be able to ‘grant any wish’, is an item that merely
reacts to the person’s negative thoughts.


Taking
the flip side beneath a person’s wish — in other words, a devil whose inside is
the same as its outside.


Though
bestowed with this horrible characteristic, it was also good news.


Never
mind insides and outsides, Ougi-kun’s practically hollow. Even if it wanted to,
that devil couldn’t make his wish come true, right? He might’ve said he wanted
it from the bottom of his heart, but I’m not sure if he really has one…


However,
this is only what I wanted to be true.


Fantastical
uneducated guesses.


A
wish from someone made not out of malice, but of darkness… it wouldn’t surprise
me if that paw went ahead.


‘A-anyway,
how was it? Ougi-kun? Any light bulbs flashing in your head?’


‘No,
sorry, nothing happened. No idea. That answer’s still in the thicket — no, in
the dark.’[bookmark: _ftnref7][7]


I
see… then perhaps nothing was done with that wish after all. But, back then
when I made my first wish, it didn’t take effect immediately… I shouldn’t call
it so soon.


When
one turns off their consciousness, when one sleeps, when night falls, that’s
the danger zone — when the inner self surfaces.


The
inner Oshino Ougi, huh…


‘Ha-ha.
What a waste of a wish.’


‘It
could be your life you’re wasting, you rock star.’


What
now?


I
could talk to Araragi-senpai about this — making up with him in the process. A
good idea in theory, but I still have my dignity as a kouhai.


If I
call upon Araragi-senpai to save my skin every single time, I’ll never grow —
people can only save themselves.


‘Ha-ha,
my uncle’s catchphrase. I also agree that people can only save themselves, so
Suruga-senpai, feel free to leave me behind and pursue your own dreams.’


‘You
could be less snarky for once. I mean… I couldn’t just abandon you like that.
Not here, not now.’


‘Oh,
how nice of you.’


He
exhaled as he stretched out both his arms.


It’s
the kind of body language that says ‘Senpai fell for it again’. Instead of ‘how
nice of you’, might it be more accurate to say it was ‘how easy of you’?[bookmark: _ftnref8][8]>


Now’s
not the time for word games, though.


Maybe
it’s true that people can only save themselves, but I couldn’t just sit and
watch my kouhai walk on his path of self-destruction.


Luckily,
even if Ougi-kun’s meagre wish was taken upon, I know how to counter it — it’s
something I learned from the expert himself, which I’m sure will be of use here
too.


There’s
an inside and outside to countering the devil’s hand — either prove that the
wish is logically impossible, or you make it come true before the devil does.


In
essence, void the contract and render the task impossible.


The
situation we’re in calls for the latter.


Which
means we’ll have to decipher it before the devil does. Then the devil wouldn’t
manifest itself on Ougi-kun’s flesh.


Originally
meant as a challenge, the stakes were suddenly much higher now… I never thought
this would come from just cleaning my room.


Perhaps
this was what Araragi felt last year as well. Maybe it’s a responsibility every
senior takes.


‘Mm’


Ougi-kun
made a noise. A thinking noise, it seems.


‘Suruga-senpai,
if you wouldn’t mind, could I have a look at that?’


Buried
in the junk pile, he pointed with his toe — a very different image from what
was said. Not the attitude you should take towards your senpai. I looked
at where he was pointing anyway, and it was the cotton paper left on the tatami
mat. The same place where I picked up the mummified left hand.


Sheets
of paper land either on their front or their back, there’s nothing unusual
about that, right? I’m quite sure we’ve checked it thoroughly.


‘Nope.
I’ve noticed something from its back. Mind passing it to me with your foot?’


‘Why
the feet…?’


Though
that itself might be a clue. I carefully balanced the letter between my big toe
and my index toe (like in those crane games), and gave it to Ougi-kun.


Ougi-kun
also took it with his toes.


What
kind of interaction was this?


‘Fwooosh~’


I’m
probably reading too much into it (seems like he only wanted to exchange stuff
with each other’s feet; what kind of fetish is that?). Ougi-kun took the letter
into his hands, and started examining it again.


Only
this time, on its back.


‘Hmm…’


‘What
is it? Is there some other message on the back?’


‘No.
I went about it in the hopes I’d find something new, but alas. However, be it
cleaning up or deciphering code, taking actual action is important for making
progress. I’ve flattened the paper to make it more see-through, and I’ve found
something new on the front. It’s in the corner, covered by a wrinkle.’


‘A
wrinkle?’


I
looked at his hand, and lo… it wasn’t a fold from way before when, it was a
fresh wrinkle, from when that mummified left hand first grabbed it.


Now
that it’s flattened, I can see the difficult words too… how careless of me,
though in my defence, I never thought about flattening it, in case I damaged
the sheet.


To
make it easier to check from the back, Ougi-kun stretched that letter out, not
caring if it’ll get damaged, and thus a new message was found. It does seem
that taking action is very important.


However,
in addition to the wrinkles and the smudges, there was another reason why this
message went undiscovered until now.


Unlike
the previous passage, this line was written solely in katakana:






ニゴリナキシカクヲヨメ


ni go ri na ki shi ka ku wo yo me






Read the unmuddied blind-spot?


009


‘The
only line in katakana and the only line far apart from the rest of the passage,
this must be something special. Shikaku as in “blind-spot”? Or it could
be “four-sided”, “qualification”, “assassin”… yome as in “read”? Or
“recite”, “bride”, “night-vision”…’


‘Unmuddied’
seems to be the only way to read nigori naki, however. In any case,
there were a few hints at least, and Ougi-kun seems to be in a good mood.


Which
is really optimistic of him, considering how little progress was made.


Well,
from this you could also say he’s a calm person too.


‘Read
the unmuddied blind-spot’ was my interpretation at least, but it could easily
be some other kanji or combination thereof…


Either
way, this is a special line. Even though it too is an imperative, unlike the
other lines, there are no body parts referenced. Whether yome is
actually ‘recite’, ‘bride’, or ‘night-vision’, none of the options have to do
with collection (if it’s ‘bride’ or ‘night-vision’, it’s not even an
imperative).


‘Imperative
— alternatively, it could be an interrogative.’


‘Interrogative…’


‘Yes.
In any case, I’ve thought of a few other options, but my instinct would say
Suruga-senpai’s right in saying it’s “read the unmuddied blind-spot”. In other
words, if the unmuddied blind-spot is read, the rest of it can be deciphered.’


An
offhand remark, of a concept I thought had existed long ago. But what does
‘unmuddied blind-spots’ mean? If it’s a blind-spot, then either you read it, or
you jab at it.


Even
if it’s an interrogative, I’m still stumped.


I’d
even venture in saying this sentence has nothing to do with the cipher.


Since
it’s all in katakana, even I, her daughter, couldn’t tell whether it was my
mother who wrote it.


Simple
characters mean no distinguishing characteristics.


Easily
skippable, even.


If
she grabbed a piece of paper from wherever and scribbled that cipher, then to
write something completely unrelated wouldn’t be out of the question.


But,
that said, I can’t ignore this feeling of thinking I’ve got what it takes to
crack it again. I was still standing, back when I went and hit Ougi-kun. As if
changing my state of mind, I sat down once again.


Ougi-kun
also returned to sitting seiza.


In
terms of posture, his seiza is impeccable.


‘By
blind-spot, does it mean ‘a place that can’t been seen’? Were we along the
right lines when we assumed the clue lies outside the passage?’


While
I have some reservations about that, there’s also nothing much else I could say
about it. We could delve into this later.


‘I
see… then let us examine it once again. Suruga-senpai, buttocks.’


‘No
curtness. No curt instructions, either. Don’t say it like a surgeon asking an
assistant nurse for a scalpel. “Buttocks”, as if a single word would work. I’m
not doing it.’


This
was different from then. This is after Ougi-kun made that wish. He’s still
grinning, having no idea what danger he’s in. But we simply cannot move
forwards without solving this cipher.


‘Well,
when your mother was writing, she probably didn’t have your arse in mind.’


 Some
out of left field logic from Ougi-kun served as the end of this buttock-laden
discursion. He’s unreadable, I swear.


Given
that, then surely a mother wouldn’t leave her daughter in such a bind? Then
again, even for someone such as Gaen Tooe, she probably wouldn’t have expected
it — she’s not a prophet, after all.


‘From
where I’m sitting, The Gaens all seem to be prophets.’


‘What?’


‘No,
no, nothing.’


‘Is
that so? You sometimes speak like you know my mother better than I do…’


‘I
don’t know anything — you’re the one who knows, Suruga-senpai.’


 Ougi-kun
said as he returned that paper to me. I kept the paw with me this time — it’s
too dangerous for him to toy with. Even if he understands the severity of the
situation, there’s nothing stopping him from making a wish about my buttocks.


‘Especially
for someone such as Gaen Tooe to die from a mere traffic accident, it simply
makes no sense. It’s unimaginable.’


‘…That,
uh…’


I
uttered, but I didn’t go further — even if my mother’s a big shot, or a weirdo,
she’s not immortal like a vampire; she could still die from an accident
like that.


That’s
it.


Right?


‘I
don’t know… it seems a bit unfit for her. In any case, I think I should follow
in your father’s example in capturing Gaen Tooe’s heart. I want Kanbaru’s heart
for me as is.’


‘W-want
it as is?’


Not “want
to take it”?[bookmark: _ftnref9][9]


It
might not be no mummified monkey, but does that mean taking over my body?


Once
again, I’m stumped by my kouhai, as I read that cipher from top to bottom once
again.


Unmuddied
blind-spots…


Unmuddied,
in other words, ‘clear’ or ‘clean’, is that what it means…? Though from
‘collect’, ‘combine’, and ‘gather’, purity seems to have nothing to do with
collection…


The
text contradicts its context… but, given that this is a cipher, that might be
the point.


‘Muddy…
cloudy. Could it be nigorizake (cloudy Japanese rice wine)?’


Ougi-kun
interjected. Seriously as well, for once.


‘Even
if you put on a serious face for once, I’m not falling for it. Why do I have to
drink with you of all people? No booze allowed, you delinquent.’


That
said, even if it’s not nigorizake and setting aside blind-spots, there’s
still tons of muddy or cloudy stuff in this world. To accept both the cloudy
and the clear seems to be the best way of going about such phenomena. It’s how
Araragi-senpai dealt with all his oddities so far.


Or
for another example… isn’t there a Japanese expression that goes ‘with
unclouded eyes’?


‘You
could also say “clouded eyeballs”. You see, the eyes of dead bodies tend to be
dull and cloudy…’


‘……’


A
deeply disturbing line, from the guy with pitch black eyeballs…


You’re
one to talk, you unclear existence.


It’d
help if you brightened up yourself.


‘Remember
those experiments you did in primary school, where you made some cloudy white
liquid in a test tube… what was that called?’


‘Cloudy
white… doesn’t sound like it’s a connection. Although, nigorizake aside,
cloudy liquids always give the impression of it being between liquid and a
semi-liquid.’


‘Well,
if you write it in kanji, they do share a bit of water.[bookmark: _ftnref10][10]
I don’t think it’ll help if we soaked the letter in it, though.’


Who
knows, if we had many chances at this, then it wouldn’t be that bad of an idea.
But if nothing happens once we soak it, then it’s all over. It’d probably be
more soluble than oblaat.[bookmark: _ftnref11][11]


‘…
to read with uncluttered, uncloudy eyes, or maybe it’s advice for the mind?’


If
that’s the case, it’d take forever for someone as sweet as me to solve it —
Ougi-kun continued. He didn’t sound too disappointed. If anything, he seems to
be enjoying this.


A
masochist, I knew it.


But,
if he’s right, then I can’t say I’m pure of heart and mind either. If
anything, my left hand was mixed in with an oddity — the devil.


‘I
might have read nigori naki as “muddy, without”, that is, “unmuddied”,
but if we could make our own phrases from whatever kanji, then it could be
“cloudy crying”.’


Speaking
of ‘muddy’, surely the first thing you’d think of is liquid-related, but
Ougi-kun’s approaching it with a pair of fresh eyes. Even though it probably
wouldn’t make sense, given that tears are made of a mixture of molecules, it’s
not exactly wrong to say they are ‘muddy’ either.


‘Or,
going along that same route, we’ve got other possibilities. How about “cloudy
call”… “muddy woods”?’


‘“Muddy
woods” sounds more like a stutter some lost girl would say.’


‘“Cloudy
air”… “muddy age”. “Blurry mark”…’


The
further we went, the more I felt like I was barking up the wrong tree — but
making your own phrases up seems like a really plausible idea.


No.


I’m
reading too much into it.


Even
for an idiot such as myself, it’d probably be incorrect to dive so deeply into
these word games.


My
mother might be a mystery, but I do take off after her, and she’s not exactly
tactful. She’s not that patient, she’s a woman of action.


She
wouldn’t like a puzzle as complex as this — she’d be the type who likes simple,
straightforward riddles more.


Like…
oh yeah.


It
might not be a game for us, but it certainly was one for her. This cipher
wasn’t there to secure something.


Suppose
this is hinting at where the mummy parts are, the whole timing of it doesn’t
feel like she’s hiding them.


It
might have been incomprehensible to hide a message inside a fusuma, a place
where you’d otherwise never look, but if you explain it as her way of having
fun, then I can understand it, in a way.


Sinister-looking
ciphers are probably not a portal to inhuman evils, but simply morbid
curiosities… there’s nothing to be afraid of once you know there’s no need to
take it seriously.


More
accurately, it’s half-interesting.


Which
does have its dangers, naturally. Collecting knives just because ‘they’re
beautiful’ is still acknowledging the fact that knives are used to kill, and
can be used to kill.


So…
if it’s not for security, but just a bit of morbid fun, a bit of nonsense to
kill time, an improvisation, then if we read this from another angle — with
unclouded eyes — maybe we can decipher this.


Indeed.


Treat
this as a brain teaser, something a mother would entertain her child with.


As I
was busy being proud of finding a new perspective, a shuddering vibration came
from Ougi-kun’s pocket, as if water was suddenly dumped over my head.


‘Oh,
excuse me.’


Ougi-kun
coolly lifted his phone from its strap with his finger.


‘Not
a text, but a call. Ohoho, it’s Araragi-senpai.’


‘!’


‘Well,
with such important business, I should hang up on him. He’ll definitely text me
if it’s something urgent.’


‘N-no,
take the call. You don’t need to worry about me.’


I
egged him on, pretending to stay calm.


Araragi-senpai
may have ignored my texts and calls, but now we were at a crossroads, and I am not
letting it go. It’d just be impractical for me to pick up the phone.


‘I
see. But I’m guessing it’s better not to tell him about the mummy or the
cipher?’


‘Uh huh,
yes. Even if I talked to him about it, I prefer solving it by myself… although
it’s insignificant in the grand scheme of things, could you gauge
Araragi-senpai’s mood for me? That’d be a great help.’


‘Understood.’


Ougi-kun
didn’t say anything else about my vague request, and pressed that connect
button as he stood up.


‘Hello.
Yes, this is Oshino Ougi. Yeah, I’m causing trouble at Kanbaru-senpai’s place —
oh no, I’d never. I’m not helping her clean up her room.’


He’s
covering up not only the oddities, but the cleaning-up bit that led to this
whole mess too, Ougi-kun.


How
thoughtful of him.


‘Gathering
up her chest one moment, turning her butt cheeks at me the next, then hitting
me with all her might, haha, what a pervert…’


Oi,
blabbermouth!


What
if Araragi-senpai does decide to come here!?


‘Yes.
Oh, that thing with Hanekawa-senpai? What’s with lady big-tits? Yes, yes…’


He
said as he lunged his way to the corridor, past the junk pile. What, am I not
allowed in this conversation? Something about Hanekawa-senpai? Is that why he
didn’t want to pick up the phone?


In
any case, Ougi-kun stepped out of the room, just like that. Even though it’s my
own room, I felt left out.


Even
that brat would make me feel lonely once he leaves… well, to assuage that
loneliness (and to distract myself from thinking about all the things about me
he might be saying to Araragi-senpai behind my back), I went back to the
cipher, and tried to formulate a theory.


Let’s
see… the riddle itself, ‘nigorinakishikakuwoyome’, was written solely in
katakana, perhaps to make it stand out from the rest of the cipher. While not a
bad theory, it’s not the only way to make something stand out.


Circling
it, underlining it, there’s plenty of ways to imply the uniqueness of this
passage. Yet she settled on ‘writing it in katakana’. Maybe there’s a reason
for that, too?


The
reason why it’s in katakana… maybe there’s a reason why it can only be
in katakana? Then we’d end up with interpretations such as ‘cloudy call’ or
‘night vision the assassin’, which might have made it more difficult, but even
still, why only katakana…


Hm.


As I
reflected on this decent approach of mine, and planned on waiting for Ougi-kun
to finish his call, I heard footsteps coming in.


Oh,
he seemed to have finished his call earlier than I thought… I thought he left
the room because he was expecting a lengthy call?


With
that in mind, I looked up. The person who entered my ever-messy room was not
Ougi-kun.


That
person came in, as if visiting my house was the most normal thing to do.


The
person who stood in front of me was a young girl, wearing a loose-fitting
jersey, heavily-damaged brown hair that looked like it was self-inflicted — and
had a cast on one leg.
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‘…
This isn’t just morbid now; this doesn’t even make sense. Can you just not,
mum?’


I
was anything but calm, yet like my cleaning-up, I reined it in, and did my best
to sound it.


‘Besides,
isn’t this the first time you appeared during the day?’


‘Heh…’


The
brown-haired girl gave a cynical smirk.


A
smirk that was all too familiar, from Numachi Rouka, when she and I were
middle-schoolers. Yet the tone of voice was undeniably not hers. Instead of
that devil who’d push herself every day to the point of exhaustion, it was a
devil who was more careful, more calculated.


‘You
don’t seem surprised at all. How boring — what gave it away? Friendship? Or was
it kinship?’


It’s
neither.


I’m
not sure if the relationship between Numachi and I could be called friendship.
I’m even less sure if the relationship between my mother and I could be
described as kinship. I’m sure the reason that woman would never show up in
front of me was because she’s got nothing left to lose in this world.


Unlike
me.


‘Tired
of haunting me in my dreams? Now you’re going to haunt me in real life? Mum…
I’ll have to finally visit the hospital regularly if you keep doing this.’


‘Relax,
Suruga. It’s not your head that’s acting up — besides, I’m not a ghost. Well,
think of me as a character that only shows up when you’re stuck in a rut, like
some fairy.’


A
fairy.


How
fancy…


And
in Numachi’s guise, too;
unbearable.


Maybe
it’s the immorality of it, but I’m feeling a bit weird now.


‘But
I don’t seem like I’m stuck in a rut.’


Well,
no, I am stuck in one, aren’t I?


An
unkempt room, an undone relationship with Araragi, an underclassman whom I
can’t defend myself against, and an undeciphered cryptogram…


Matriculation
exams, rehabilitation, I am stuck in a rut.


If
anything, life doesn’t seem to be going smoothly at all.


‘I
never understood the idea of a smooth life. Isn’t life about “not knowing how
rough things’ll get” or something like that? Risk management, damage control…
it’s all subtraction.’


Subtraction.


If
life can only be measured in subtractions, then the idea of smooth sailing
seems like only a pipe dream.


‘There
aren’t that many people living life at a hundred percent — heheheh. You finding
maths difficult?’


‘Difficult…
but I guess I’m not a scholarly person in the first place. Same goes for
Japanese… I hate ciphers.’


I
said flippantly.


It’s
not meant as a line to show off a daughter’s pubescent rebelliousness, more to
show off a daughter’s pubescent cool.


‘Mum,
why leave a cipher like this for me?’


‘What
you really want to ask is why I left that mummy for you, isn’t it?’


A
Numachi Rouka-like smile, a girl in a jersey, my mum in a girl’s body — she
took that mummified paw from me. Maybe it’s just me, but it does look like that
paw is now where it belongs.


In
the hands of the collector, Numachi Rouka.


In
the hands of the owner, Gaen Tooe.


The
devil’s abode.


‘Or
you could at least say that kind of inheritance caused you a lot of trouble,
no?’


‘Well,
I wouldn’t say that…’


I
will never say what that mummy did was all my mother’s fault. I’m not that
shameless.


Besides
— and I say this, knowing full well it’d be misleading and make me come off as
unrepentant and bullish — I only got to know Senjougahara and Araragi because
of that mummy.


‘But
I can’t say with conviction that you left that for me out of goodwill. And even
if that’s the case, I don’t want to gather all the other parts of that mummy.’


You
can appear in that nonsensical form and I’m still not going out and hunting for
them, I said — almost defensively — as I gazed at that cipher.


My
mother let out a grin, a mocking grin, a grin like the collector’s herself.


‘There’s
no need for you to carry on the will of “this kid”. Or tidy up the mess I’ve
left. That letter wasn’t for you, either.’


She
said.


‘Just
as you guessed, I gave this to your father, along with the fusuma. A love
letter, I guess.’


‘…Love
letter.’


Ougi-kun
mentioned the story of hiding a love letter in a panel… but to gift fusuma as a
love letter… that’s beyond gorgeous, that’s just ostentatious now.


‘The
poem was from my teenage days, so it’s a bit too stylish, really.’


‘…
Like a middle schooler showing off the most obscure and difficult kanji they’ve
learned.’


I
answered back, with my own attempt at cynicism.


‘But
those were teenage years. Can’t help but add a little flair.’


It
fell on deaf ears.


‘I
wanted to rid myself of the Gaen name, and onii-chan wanted to rid himself of
the Kanbaru name — I guess that’s how we got together. He’s been using these fusuma
in the house without letting anyone know where they came from. A bit of revenge
against the family, I guess you could say.’


Hearing
about how your parents met all of a sudden, that’s difficult to put into words
— it’s a bit like hearing a secret you’re not supposed to be privy to, it’s
awkward.


And
she calls father ‘onii-chan’?


Don’t
tell me my mother’s the type who likes playing the younger sister?


‘And
then we really threw out our own families.’


‘……’


Throwing
everything away, until they’re left with each other.


No,
after that — they had me.


‘It’s
a shame onii-chan never wised up to these letters. I was barred from here not
long after, so I could never get those fusuma back, too. That’s all there is to
it. A treasure map of an unfinished duty.’


Or
like a story that never spread its wings, or Chekhov’s guns left unfired, she
added.


For
the first time I thought that, although she appeared as my old rival probably
in jest, there’s probably a good reason why she couldn’t appear as herself in
the household she’s barred from.


I
guess you could say it’s some form of barrier?


Which,
on the flip side, means it’s a barrier she’s willing to skirt in order to tell
me something.


‘…So
you are telling me to gather all the mummy parts.’


‘You
still going on about that? You don’t need to do it. Here, I could do you a big
favour by tearing this letter up for you. Although you should appreciate just
how dangerous of a situation you’re in now.’


With
that, Gaen Tooe gave a shrug.


‘Dangerous?
I know. Ougi-kun made a wish by accident. Seriously, recklessness has its
limits. I have to crack this cipher in order to safeguard that kid.’


Just
as Araragi recklessly protected me back in the day.


‘I’m
not talking about that… but it is related. You’re being too naïve around that
boy.’


She
said, flatly.


To
outright say my reckoning of that amalgamation of ill-will, that teenage
embodiment of destruction, as too naïve; I’m sure even if you scour the whole
world, only my mother would have that kind of decisiveness. I felt an odd
respect for her.


To
call him ‘boy’…


‘That
scattered mummy, my mummy that’s dotted all over Japan… you do not understand
the trauma, the misfortune it has caused.


To
call it ‘my mummy’…


A
strong display of ownership, though when she put it like that, it sounds as if
Gaen Tooe was the mummy.


‘No,
Ougi-kun knows that. He’s explained it to me endlessly, like that annoying kid
who secretly cares for you. An item that curses not only the wish-maker, but
everyone around him will be enveloped in tragedy —’


‘It’s
a tragedy that’ll never end.’


Gaen
Tooe interrupted.


‘Because
the mummy feeds on wishes and misfortune — like cancer cells, it’ll only
self-replicate,’


Though
I guess instead of cancer cells, it’s wishes that keep replicating — my mother
shrugged, just like Numachi Rouka did.


‘R-replicate?
Uh…’


I
stopped. The paper fell out of my hand. Without thinking, I stood up.


I’ve
never thought about that.


But
with that accusation, how could I not have thought about something so simple
before?


When
I wished upon that mummy, it ‘grew’ as it granted my wish. Which is quite
incredible for something that’s supposedly dead. But ‘grew’ it did, as it
‘extended’ from the palm to the elbow.


If
that second wish was completed, it’d probably make its way to the shoulder — if
a third, it’ll ‘grow’ even more.


‘Grow’
— ‘regenerate’?


Like
cancer cells — or like an immortal vampire?


Um…
so what would happen?


Quartered
parts of that mummy… if, somewhere in this world, some fool like me made a
wish… it’d affect more than everybody around them… it’ll ‘triple’?


Then,
once that third wish was granted, it wouldn’t end, and replicate itself — with
one-third the effort, three times the victims?


Three
times three, that’s nine… nine times that, eighty-one? Eighty-one times that…
is a number too big for someone like me, someone who’s terrible at maths, to
fathom.


If,
in that process, that mummy, fragile as that sheet of cotton paper, broke into
pieces and scattered itself around the world, then the speed that that
misfortune would spread like a pathogen… wait.


Wait,
that’s not right?


Is
that even the case?


With
that mummy’s head dealt with thanks to that swindler, I thought, to a certain
extent, that the whole mummy incident had been done and dusted… but now when
you think about it, I’ve done nothing.


That
left hand should have been gone, but why has it appeared in my room again?
There’s an answer for that now. If it’ll regenerate and replicate for eternity,
then the number of left hands pose no contradiction.


Why
that second mummified left hand would only appear in that recently-accumulated
junk pile is still something beyond me, but at least I now know why there’s a
second one.


But
that solution is mere kindling to the next question.


By
that logic, even the head would regrow. I’ve heard that planaria could
regenerate brain matter — let alone an oddity.


‘Heheheh,
did I frighten you too much with that? Well, if it’s any consolation, we’ve got
trusty experts following the case, so it’s nothing catastrophic.’


She
said as if my panic was simply something entertaining — at the very least, I
don’t feel a sense of empathy coming from her.


Experts…
like Oshino Meme or Kaiki Deishuu?


Kaiki
Deishuu did have another part from that mummy… like me, he probably got the
head from the person herself. But that doesn’t mean that swindler only
got the head.


Full
of untruths, swindlers.


‘But
there are parts that even experts couldn’t retrieve or recycle; that much is
also true. If they couldn’t, then I’m sure nobody could ever find them…
probably except for you.’


There’s
two ways of reading that.


I
could find them because I’m Gaen Tooe’s daughter — or, I’m such a fool that
I’ll find them by accident, via making some wish.


If
it’s the latter, that’s no consolation at all — mummy parts that elude the
experts, but not the fools?


With
that worst-case scenario in mind, I couldn’t muster a word. There was not a
hint of regret or shame from my mother — the mother who was the one who left
the world that legacy, that curse. I thought she would have some ideas of her
own, but then again, probably not.


Dead
men tell no tales.


She’s
not someone who needs that negative, shy, cry-baby mummy. At least, that’s the
impression I have.


‘Oh,
that boy of darkness is about to come back — I’ll excuse myself then.’


‘Eh?’


Are
you really leaving? — that was what that sounded like. In the end, I’m scared
of being alone. No matter who it may be — even if it’s my hopeless mother — I
still want somebody to rely on.


‘If
I ever met that boy, it’d do me no good, given my weltanschauung. I’ll
probably get annihilated.’


‘Annihilated?’


She
spoke as if Ougi-kun was made of anti-matter… or was it dark matter?


‘Anyway,
you’re not obligated to carry on anybody’s wishes or legacies, and no-one’s
expecting that obligation from you — that’s all I came here to say. You’re
neither me, nor this girl, and definitely not Araragi-kun. On that theme, a
mild complaint — you’re always doing things in my name, claiming it’s me — and
I’m not cool with that. Do things out of your own will. If you’re giving it
your all, do it of your own accord.’


‘Of
my own accord…’


A
can-do attitude.


It
feels like the first time I’ve even had encouragement from my mother.


‘Don’t
people also call you Ganbaru Suruga-chan?’[bookmark: _ftnref12][12]


‘H-how
did you know that nickname!?’


It’s
a nickname I picked for myself in middle school!


‘Mums
know everything about their daughters — heheheh. Though if I must add, it’s a
muddy nickname.’


‘Muddy…?’


If
even ‘giving one’s all’ can be considered some impurity, then she really is a
one-of-a-kind genius — a strong, nay, fierce character.


In
the end, even as mother and daughter, I’m completely different from her — yes.


Kanbaru
Suruga and Gaen Tooe are two separate people.


Only
now did I realise that truth.


Correction
— only now again.


‘Well,
no matter how muddy or dirty you end up, all that matters is you keep being
yourself. As long as you’re anything but water, I’m cool with it.’


‘Just…
water —’


‘If
you can’t be medicine, be poison. Otherwise you’re nothing but water — ah yes.
And so, if you ever meet Kaiki again, tell that to him too. Tell him not to get
all lost chasing my shadow. There’s no need to worry about me, I’m all
lovey-dovey with my husband over in that world.’


That’s
impossible!


More
specifically, how am I supposed to say that to him!?
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‘Apologies
for the wait. I had a long talk with Araragi-senpai — though it’s only expected
for senpai big-tits to be in trouble overseas. But I am in a bit of a pickle,
because for once, in times of need, I should do the least I could do, really…
oh, Suruga-senpai, what’s the matter? You look relieved all of a sudden.’


Ougi-kun
skipped back into my room, spinning his phone in his hand. I touched my cheeks,
just to see if I had that expression. ‘Oh, nothing’, I replied back.


‘Just
did some daydreaming. Saw a couple of faces I hadn’t seen in a long time.’


‘Oh?’


A
face of incredulity from Ougi-kun.


Though
that’s probably also just to make sure he’s got nothing to do with it.


‘Then
let’s continue with the cipher, Suruga-senpai.’


He
said.


‘…
Nothing urgent over the phone? What did Araragi-senpai say?’


‘Ah,
don’t worry about that. He’s not as angry as you think he is, Suruga-senpai.
He’s been off the grid because he’s got himself into some trouble — I say “he”,
it’s more Hanekawa-senpai getting herself into it.’


 Araragi-senpai’s
not that mad at me? I wanted to jump with joy. But I’m fixated on was
‘Hanekawa-senpai getting herself into trouble’.


Even
though she’s the kind of person who would get out of it fine, it’s difficult to
ignore that once you also consider she’s overseas.


‘No,
there’s no need to intervene yet. We’ll just have to wait and see —
Araragi-senpai’s stuck between a rock and a hard place, really. If he went and
helped out senpai big-tits, then they might end up worse off. So you see.’


‘……’


I
felt like my situation was on a whole different scale. 


Although,
actually, you can say they’re on a similar scale — it could hint that the mummy
was regenerating all over the planet.


‘In
any case, when breasts get too big, they jiggle and get too heavy to carry
around, which is bothering that person — that’s about it.’


Ougi-kun
summarised (well, not at all).


‘About
that cipher, I was talking with that foolish Araragi-senpai when I suddenly had
another theory —’


He
began returning to where we were.


But
I interrupted, ‘Oh, no need to theorise, Ougi-kun.’


‘I’ve
solved it. I’ve got an answer.’


‘Eh?’


That
face of shock and awe was quite a sight from that boy of darkness — seems like
I’ve struck that bleak existence at its weakest.[bookmark: _ftnref13][13]
Good job, me.
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I
say that, there’s nothing to gloat about. After all, Ougi-kun was helping me
throughout the start, and if it weren’t for that person showing up in my
daydream and dropping those blatant hints, then a fool like myself would never
have got the solution.


A
lot might have been said, but from the person herself, it seems that this was
born simply from a playful heart. She only appeared because she got tired of me
wracking my brains over it. Such is the unexpected truth of that daydream.


The
reason I acted as if I did it myself was to put on a show for my kouhai — to
show him who’s boss, a moment of triumph, of superiority — and of charisma.


‘Well,
first I thought…’


I
stressed the I.


Which
might sound like blowing my own trumpet, but Ougi-kun was lapping it up,
flashing his usual grin. As a fan of mystery fiction, he would love playing the
detective role, but I guess he also enjoys being Watson from time to time.


‘It
lists body parts, but not all of them — which you then theorised as “what’s
important is what’s not written”.’


‘Indeed
I did, but nothing much came out of that.’


‘So
you did. And we concluded that, from another perspective, you can say that the
cipher has listed all body parts, but it might also help if we looked at it
oppositely.’


‘Oppositely?’


‘In
other words, only one or two lines in this list really matter; the rest of it
is just red herrings. The reason why it didn’t list every body part was because
there was no need to. As long as there are enough fakes to mix in with the real
thing, then they’ve done their job.’


It’d
be quite cumbersome if there’s too many, I added — while casting a glance at
Ougi-kun, eyeing his reaction to it all.


‘Ah,
I see, so that’s what’s going on here.’


He
simply nodded.


Another
common pattern…


I
thought I had found something original.


‘So
that’s… I also thought up of a new phrase for a cipher like that, something
like “hiding in plain sight”…’[bookmark: _ftnref14][14]


‘That
phrase has been there for ages. You see it quite often in mystery stories,
actually.’


‘Really.
Hmm, if only there’s a phrase that describes what I’m feeling right now…’


‘Ah,
that’d be “reinventing the wheel”.’


So
there really is one.


The
audience outwitting the detective — that’s an original scene… as I started
thinking about that sullenly, Ougi-kun urged on. ‘But now the question is,
where in the passage contains the author’s key? Surely that’d be difficult to
pin down.’


A
sharp audience, a sharp kouhai.


‘Then
that sentence becomes a riddle. “Nigorinakishikakuwoyome” lets us find
what we’re looking for.’


‘Ho~
Then yome should definitely be “read” then.’


‘Mm,
I think so too. But as for “nigorinakishikaku”, that part needs a bit
more work.’


‘More
work?’


Ougi-kun
started reading the cotton paper once again.


But
he only skimmed through it. If he’s playing the audience, it’d be no fun to
realise the truth at this time.


‘But
after looking at it, I have no idea which part stands out more. Then again, I’m
guessing from Suruga-senpai’s explanation that this isn’t how I should go about
it?’


I
always feel like he’s trying to raise the bar… which might be for effect, but
it’s not something I’m used to, and it’s not something I want him to do too
much of.


It’s
a different anxiety from being in the middle of the basketball court.


‘Let’s
go through this step by step. This riddle is written entirely in katakana,
which got me thinking as you were on your call… if you wanted to emphasise that
this sentence is the riddle, then there’s plenty of ways to do that. To give an
extreme example, you could’ve added “Question” as a title, then drew a
rectangle around it.’


‘I
see, a quadrilateral. Then “shikaku” isn’t “blind-spot” then…’


‘Oh,
no, that’s wrong, it’s just coincidence.’


What
a mess I’ve made from just an example.


I
can’t pace this right, and it’s really showing… originally intended as a moment
to show off my knowhow as a senpai to my knowledgeable kouhai, now I just want
it to end quickly, before I show off my crudeness.


‘So,
Suruga-senpai’s guessing that something in this riddle makes writing it in
katakana a must, then?’


‘Mm.
I’ve also thought of the possibility that it could be someone else who
scribbled it in by coincidence…’


‘Because
katakana’s so simple, you can’t be confident that it’s your mother’s handwriting?’


‘That’s
right.’


He
really scratches an itch with his comments — maybe he’s solved it already, and
is just entertaining me out of sympathy.


‘But,
the simplicity of katakana is the key. The reason why the riddle’s in katakana
is because it needed to be simple.’


‘Hm…?
Sorry, I’m still not sure where this is going… what does that mean? So then, if
it’s with kanji, it’ll make the riddle too complicated to write?’


Well,
normally I wouldn’t want to write down the kanji for ‘muddy’, either, Ougi-kun
added.


‘Besides,
as we start using digital devices we have less and less of an idea how to
write. But if you already wrote “ankle” in kanji in the main text, then it
wouldn’t be a stretch to say you could have written “muddy” in kanji — although at first
glance, who knows how complicated it is, or how many strokes it has.’


‘That’s
it.’


‘Huh?’


In
face of overperformance from an over-talented kouhai — an underperforming
senpai such as myself grabbed onto any chance I got.


‘We
should close up on the number of strokes.’


‘Number
of strokes… if you’re talking about “muddy” (濁), that’d be sixteen,
right?’


Ougi-kun
said he wasn’t sure, but then this — I nearly responded as the audience. But
fortunately, the number of strokes for “muddy” was not important.


That’s
not what I’m after.


‘I’m
talking about the number of strokes for the katakana.’


‘The
number of strokes for the katakana…? This, er, hmm… I’ve never thought about
that.’


This
should be right.


As I
said, because of their simplicity, no one would normally think about how many
strokes each katakana has. But since they’re characters, they will have
strokes. No exceptions.


‘Well,
they’re usually written in one or two, right?’


‘Yes,
most of them are. But there are some which take three strokes, and amongst the
forty-six katakana there are, only two take four strokes.’


‘Oh,
so that’s it, four-stroked… wait, hold on…’


Ougi-kun
looked up.


If
this was him acting, then a fine actor he certainly is. And so I responded, as
an actress would:


‘Yep.
Katakana with four strokes (shikaku).’


013


Technically,
there are more than two katakana that take four strokes — if you include the dakuten,
then there’s plenty, actually. Like when カ (ka)
becomes ガ (ga),
or when ス (su)
becomes ズ
(zu), then two strokes become four.


But
we don’t need to think about that either.


Because
the solution to that part, ‘nigorinakishikaku’ — is ‘the nigori-ten-less
four-strokes’.[bookmark: _ftnref15][15]
With that, dakuten are thrown out of the equation.


‘Ha-ha,
I’m such a fool! It seems I was confined by that initial impression, that “muddy”
simply refers to liquids, but I forgot pronunciations can be muddy as well.[bookmark: _ftnref16][16]
Not like liquids or semi-liquids, but like dakuon and handakuon…’


‘As
an additional piece of trivia, there exists no katakana with handakuten
that also has four strokes.’


‘Ah
— is that so —. How thoughtful of you to add this in for me. How creative.
You’ve really thought of everything, Suruga-senpai. I’m impressed.’


I
can’t tell if he meant it or not, but I’ll take that compliment. Though it did
came from a hint via my mother in that guise, it was no easy hint to decode.


Even
as she said ‘Suruga Ganbaru-chan’ is a ‘muddy nickname’, to infer that ‘if you
muddy the “k” in Kanbaru, you get Ganbaru’ is something really difficult to
immediately pick up on. I might be her daughter, but I’m not psychic.


‘However,
Suruga-senpai, I understand the kanji transformations going on around here, but
I can’t help thinking, so what? So what if we read the katakana with four
strokes… can’t this be done with hiragana? They’re really simple as well.’


Ougi-kun
egged me on expectantly.


‘They
may be simple too, but not as simple as katakana. In fact, there are four
hiragana with four strokes, discounting dakuten or handakuten.’


‘Four…’


‘Yes,
four. き (ki),
た
(ta), な
(na), ほ
(ho). If it’s hiragana, then this riddle couldn’t have an answer.’


‘I
don’t get it. While it’s a big margin of error, surely two and four aren’t that
different…’


‘But
you can’t piece a word together from ki, ta, na, or ho,
right? Even if you read them, you’d have no idea where to start.’


‘Well,
that is true. But if it’s ki, ta, na, and i… kitanai
(filthy) would describe Suruga-senpai’s room perfectly.’


Harsh,
Ougi-kun.


The
kid continued.


‘So
then, which are the two katakana that take four strokes without dakuten?’


‘ネ
(ne) and ホ
(ho).’


‘Ne
and ho? Neho? If that is so, then it still doesn’t mean anything…
wait.’


Ougi-kun
finally realised, or at least pretended to finally realise.


That’s
right.


The
riddle doesn’t care about the order the kana are in. You can rearrange them however
you want. You still can’t spell anything meaningful out with ki, ta,
na, and ho, but ne and ho, on the other hand…


‘Ho
and ne… hone (skeleton).’


Ougi-kun
murmured, his eyes darting towards the middle of the cotton sheet.


Indeed.
There was one line that mentioned ‘skeletons’ in that passage — as if a tree in
a forest, hiding in plain sight. Once you notice it, you can’t take your eyes
off it.


 


‘“Bunch
the skeletons”’


 


Ougi-kun
read.


‘For
the person writing it, this is the only line that matters. That’s why “nigorinakishikakuwoyome”
was there. “Read the four-stroked [katakana] without dakuten”; in other
words, “read the line that has ‘skeletons’ in it”. Is that so…?’


‘W-what
do you think?’


My
confidence ebbed as I asked Ougi-kun what he thought of that. I might have been
the basketball club’s ace, or Naoetsu High School’s star, but I’m probably
better off as a second-in-command…


‘No
objection to that. Or should I say, I think this is the only way to decipher
it. Right, I shall discard all my other hypotheses. It seems like I’m wrong,
Suruga-senpai. You’re not as big a moron as I thought.’


That
unneeded last sentence aside, I’m relieved — though I was curious about what
his other hypotheses were. Perhaps he thought of it while he was on the phone,
but decided to refrain from ruining my explanation for my sake — but quite
honestly, I felt like I earned it. Let him sing his praises.


‘Ha-ha,
I too am relieved that my esteemed senpai isn’t such a fool after all. Then we
can proceed. Now that we’ve eliminated the other lines, the next step is to
think about what “bunch the skeletons” actually means…’


—
Shame it wasn’t ‘gather the chest’, Ougi-kun added with a hint of regret.
Though if that was the important line, then it would be more than a bad
joke of his.


Well,
not ‘more than’. There’s nothing more to that line. No ‘next step’ to think
about; that would have been the finish.


‘Ougi-kun,
if we simply have that line to focus on, that we could rule out that it’s
limited to the human body as well, no?’


I
pointed.


At
that fusuma that once hid this cipher.


The
exposed fusuma.


Hardly
noticeable in daily life — but just as humans have internal organs, there
exists an inside in every fusuma.


The
thing that supports it, that maintains that thin rectangular shape.


Its
wooden skeleton.
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And
so Gaen Tooe’s hidden message was completely deciphered, and all’s well that
ends well — yeah, right. This is only the beginning of some long, hard work.


Intense
physical labour.


We
first needed room to disassemble the fusuma, which meant going back to cleaning
up the room.


Which
was today’s plan all along, but to make room for a sheet of fusuma plus room to
move about is no easy task. They say for humility that you only need half a
tatami when you’re awake, and one full tatami when you’re asleep, but it’s hard
work trying to free up space for one full fusuma.[bookmark: _ftnref17][17]


Life
is hard work.


With
the tools at hand, we carefully disassembled the fusuma (in the hopes of being
able to reassemble them in future), took out those wooden frames, and laid them
out horizontally.


Placed.
Or should I say, bunched them.


Bunched
those skeletons — like a bamboo curtain.


We
had to try different arrays, but in the end, we had a map. Horizontally
bunching them like a canvas, we found a map drawn on it.


If
we viewed those strips of wood on their own, all we’d get are some
weirdly-placed black dots. But bunch them all together, you get a painting — a
three-dimensional jigsaw made out from wooden strips. After figuring out the
jigsaw that is the cipher, we had an actual jigsaw in our hands. If this map
had an extra cipher on top, I probably would’ve given up. But luckily this
seems like any other map.


The
place it shows isn’t too far from here — is this really where those mummified
parts could be found?


Seriously…


A
cipher in a fusuma seemed like meaningless frolicking to me, but turns out the
meaning was the fusuma itself. The cipher contains its instructions — a manual.


This
is a treasure map with two, even three layers on top, though it felt like we
were back on square one. Still, nobody would have thought about disassembling
the fusuma and bunching their wooden strips, just to confirm what was written
on it.


‘Ha-ha.
So, it’s finally over, huh…’


A
nice bit of mental exercise, Ougi-kun said.


Before
we knew it, noon had turned into dusk. It felt like all we did through the
whole afternoon was solving that puzzle. The space we freed up earlier was now
filled back in with that disassembled fusuma, which does make it look like the
room ended up messier than when the day started… I felt a bit annoyed at myself
in the lack of work that’s been done.


‘Oh,
don’t say that, you can always clean it up tomorrow. It’s normal to feel like
your room ended up messier than when you started; it’s practically a rite of
passage in winter cleaning. I’ll keep helping you out, so there’s no need to
feel frustrated. I mean, you’ve managed to complete the cipher, so that’s good,
right?’


‘No.’


I
shook my head against his words of comfort.


‘The
hard work is what’s ahead of us. Much labour. Tiring work.’


‘Huh?
What do you mean?’


‘Because
we have to head to this place on the map first thing in the morning,
right? We have to get those parts back. Weren’t you the one who said it? We
have to take care of it before someone else foolishly uses it.’


‘Well,
I did say that… but I thought Suruga-senpai said all you needed to do was
decipher it. I was thinking I’m going to have to fan the flames differently
come tomorrow…’


Fanning
the flames again? Just how much of a fanboy are you?


He
really treats others’ misfortunes as entertainment, doesn’t he.


‘Why
did you change your mind? Was it something while I was on the phone with
Araragi-senpai? Did something impact you? You said you were daydreaming…’


I’m
not quite sure either.


Yes,
that person made me realise how serious things were, made me realise how naïve
I was, but if that was it, then it wouldn’t have changed much.


I
couldn’t have deciphered that paper without that daydream, that is certain. And
that person — those two — said there was no need for me to hunt for those
mummified parts.


No
need to carry on Numachi Rouka’s work.


No
need to carry on Gaen Tooe’s will.


Then
it’s only because I wanted to do it.


‘What
about cleaning up your room!? How sinful do you have to be, to lead that
wretched bedroom of yours into further decay!?’


For
some reason, Ougi-kun started throwing questions at me — though with that line,
it was more a theatrical lecturing. He’s really treating this as entertainment,
isn’t he.


Oh,
I see.


I’ve
always thought this kid acted like somebody I knew… that’s right, he’s like me.


An
exact copy of last year’s Kanbaru Suruga.


‘I’ll
apologise to Araragi-senpai, cry, beg for him to make up with me, and ask him
to clean up my room. I’ve got other stuff to do. I need to collect my emotions.
My stresses, my wishes, I need to stop letting them pile up.’


‘……’


‘I’ve
always wanted to become someone like Araragi-senpai. To be as gentle as him, to
be a saviour like him. But that’d be a fool’s errand. I can look up to him as
much as I can, but I am not Araragi Koyomi. Neither Numachi Rouka, nor Gaen
Tooe, and definitely not Senjougahara Hitagi — I have to be myself. If
Araragi-senpai’s the fool who forces his way into battle whenever he could, for
someone he could see, for someone he could fondle; then I’m going to be the
fool who forces her way into battle whenever she could, for someone she’ll
never know, for someone whose mistakes she can never save.’


I
will surpass Araragi Koyomi, just like that.


I
will become the Kanbaru Suruga I want to be.
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The
following day, Ougi-kun and I went to the place marked on the map, and went on
what could only be described an epic, spectacular adventure, retrieving those
mummified parts with much toil and sweat.


It
is a shame, though. While we got to the parts first, before some careless,
ignorant fool did, we ended up with less than we thought. In terms of kana, I’d
say we only got two out of about fifty.


Even
without saying this is too much work for too little, I feel impatient whenever
I think about how long the road ahead would be. Although I did think about
giving up there and then, I couldn’t. Not after saying all those cool lines to
my kouhai.


Well,
that’s how it was at first.


With
every step, with every footprint, let this be a beginning of a lengthy path,
towards collecting the entire devil’s body — after all, there’s still seven of
those fusuma sheets left unopened in my room.


This
final high school summer break is going to be my longest yet.


I’m
going to need all the bodies I’ve got.


Notes



[bookmark: _ftn1][1]
Originally a play on the many meanings of ものものしい
— imposing, serious, pompous, exaggerated.







[bookmark: _ftn2][2] Fusuma:
a type of panel in traditional Japanese homes, normally used as walls,
typically a wooden structure covered with paper or cloth.







[bookmark: _ftn3][3] Bran
bread is fusuma-pan in Japanese.







[bookmark: _ftn4][4] Shoji:
another type of sliding panel, normally used as doors and typically translucent,
unlike the opaque fusuma.







[bookmark: _ftn5][5]
Identical Japanese pronunciation.







[bookmark: _ftn6][6]
Originally a kanji pun, a play on 扇
(ōgi,
‘fan’) and 煽る
(aoru, ‘to fan / to instigate’).







[bookmark: _ftn7][7] A
play on 藪
(yabu, ‘grove’, ‘forest’) and 闇
(yami, ‘dark’).







[bookmark: _ftn8][8] 優しい
(‘nice’, ‘gentle’) and 易しい
(‘easy’, ‘gullible’) are both pronounced yasashii.







[bookmark: _ftn9][9] The
original joke is between 居抜き
(inuki, ‘leaving as is’) and 射貫き
(inuki, ‘to pierce’).







[bookmark: _ftn10][10] Both
‘muddy/cloudy’ (濁)
and ‘liquid’ (液)
share the ‘water’ radical (氵).







[bookmark: _ftn11][11] A
thin sheet of starch. Edible. Some Japanese sweets/candies are wrapped in this.







[bookmark: _ftn12][12] A
play on 頑張る
(ganbaru), meaning ‘to persist’, ‘to do one’s best’. Often conjugated as
頑張って
(ganbatte). Rendered as ‘Li’l Suruga Can-do’ in Vertical translations.







[bookmark: _ftn13][13]
Originally a pun between a ‘hollow existence’ (虚無の化身)
and ‘striking an enemy at its weakest’ (虚をつく);
虚
can mean both ‘hollow’ or ‘weak’.







[bookmark: _ftn14][14]
Originally, 「木を隠すなら森の中」
— ‘hiding a tree in the woods’.







[bookmark: _ftn15][15] The
voicing mark — 濁点
(dakuten) — is also known as the nigori-ten, due to multiple
kanji readings of 濁.







[bookmark: _ftn16][16]
Japanese refers to unvoiced and voiced consonants as ‘clear sounds’ (清音)
and ‘muddy sounds’ (濁音).
As stated above, it’s the difference between ‘k’ and ‘g’, ‘s’ and ‘z’, ‘t’ and
‘d’, etc. respectively.







[bookmark: _ftn17][17] One
tatami mat measures roughly 0.9 m × 1.8 m / 3' × 6'. A half-sized mat is a
square, 0.9 m / 3' per side. A fusuma is normally the same size as a tatami, if
not slightly larger.
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